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PNL-SA-24290

ENVIRONMENTAL PLANNING AND CATEGORICAL EXCLUSIONS: MAKING THE
CATEGORICAL EXCLUSION I_ INTEGRAL PART OF YOUR NEPA TOOL KIT

M. Greg Holthoff, Pacific Northwest Laboratory 1
Timothy P. Hanrahan, Pacific Northwest Laboratory

As contained in the Regulations for Implementing the Procedural
Provisions of the National Environmental Policy Act, 40 CFR 1500-
1508, the Council on Environmental Quality (CEQ) directs federal
agencies to adopt their own procedures for implementing the Act
($1507.3[a]). Within their implementing procedures, federal
agencies are encouraged to reduce excessive paperwork and delays
in the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) process by "using
categorical exclusions to define categories of actions which do
not individually or cumulatively have a significant effect on the
human environment and which are therefore exempt from
requirements to prepare an environmental impact Statement"
(S1500.4[p], S1500.5[k]). Despite being provided with identical
NEPA guidance by the CEQ, each federal agency has defined a
somewhat unique approach to the categorical exclusion (CX)
process. The CX processes of some agencies appear to be sound
and comprehensive environmental planning tools, while the CX
processes of other agencies are seemingly quite burdensome and
provide little additional value to support planning efforts.

The U. S. Department of Energy (DOE) and the U. S. Department of
Agriculture Forest Servic_ (USFS) are two examples of federal
agencies with dissimilar but functionally equivalent CX
processes. The DOE and USFS were selected as subjects for this
study because of their distinctly different missions and as a
result of the authors' familiarity with the policies of both
agencies (Hanrahan, 1993; Holthoff, 1993). The objectives of
this study are to: (1) describe the CX policies and processes of
the two agencies, (2) identify the similarities and differences
between the two processes, and (3) suggest ways for improving
these processes. In performing this evaluation, we will identify
the components of each agency's CX process that clearly
contribute qualitative information for the purposes of making
environmental planning decisions. Drawing from the best elements
of each process, we will provide some general recommendations
that should enable the agencies to fulfill their various
obligations to the CX process while concurrently performing
early, thorough, and expeditious environmental reviews under
NEPA.

Because the CX processes of federal agencies appear to differ at
various functional and operational levels, this paper will focus
on the CX processes of the DOE's Pacific Northwest Laboratory

1 The Pacific Northwest Laboratory is operated by the
Battelle Memorial Institute for the U. S. Department of Energy
under Contract DE-AC06-76RLO 1830.
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that the findings of this study are also applicable to the CX
processes of other DOE and USFS entities, as well as to the CX
processes of other federal agencies.

Introduction

The National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) is commonly thought
of as one of the most far-reaching and comprehensive pieces of
U. S. environmental legislation. Not only does it apply to every
federal agency, but also to every action connected to federal
agency resources (e.g., funding, facilities, and lands). When
practitioners of the NEPA process consider what the process
entails, they often only think of large-scale proposed actions
inv01ving Environmental Assessments (EAs) and Environmental
Impact Statements (EISs) -- overlooking, perhaps critically, the
day-to-day operations that require adequate NEPA review as well,
typically at the Categorical Exclusion (CX) level. We say
critically because the volume of these operations, and the
associated NEPA analyses and documentation requirements, may lead
to an unexpected quagmire of unforeseen environmental impacts,
delayed projects, cost overruns, and unrelenting public scrutiny.
Moreover, as a result of overlooking the CX process,
practitioners often forego the environmental planning values that
a quality CX process can provide.

The concept of environmental planning can have a multitude of
meanings. In the context of this paper, we take the concept of
environmental planning to mean the evaluation of proposed
actions' potential impacts on the biotic and abiotic environment,
and the subsequent decision-making regarding the aversion,
mitigation, documentation, and/or implementation of the proposed
actions. Within the NEPA CX process, this Can be manifested
through evaluating proposed actions in order to determine whether
or not they have the potential to individually or cumulatively
affect the quality of the human environment.

The overriding theme of this paper is the environmental planning
values that a quality CX process can provide. In order to
identify these values we will contrast the CX processes of the
DOE and the USFS. In carrying out this task we will describe the
CX policies and processes of the two agencies, identify the
similarities and differences between the two agencies, and
suggest ways for improving these processes. We will also
identify the key components of each agency's process that clearly
contribute qualitative information to the environmental planning
efforts as defined above. By identifying these components it is
hoped that NEPA practitioners may be provided with an additional
tool for a qualitative and expeditious NEPA process.
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NEPA and the Pacific Northwest Laboratory

The DOE manages ten national multiple-program research and
development laboratories -- one of which is located at the
Hanford Site in Richland, Washington. Research and development
activities at the Hanford Site are primarily conducted through
the PNL, which is operated for DOE by Battelle Memorial
Institute. Activities at PNL vary from basic science research to
applied technology transfer -- covering disciplines from
molecular science to global environmental processes. Funding for
these activities comes from the DOE; other federal, state, and
local agencies; industry sponsors and other private
organizations. Despite the diversity of research and development
activities, if the proposed activity receives federal funding,
requires the approval of a federal agency, or requires the use of
federally-.managed facilities or lands, PNL must ensure compliance
with NEPA.

The following sections will include a policy overview of DOE's
NEPA implementing regulations and internal NEPA policy as related
to CXs. In addition, we will outline PNL's mechanism for
complying with NEPA through DOE's implementing regulations and
guidance. Finally, we will identify and comment on the
environmental planning values provided through PNL's CX process.

DOE Cateqorical Exclusion Policy Overview

As provided in the CEQ regulations for implementing NEPA, the DOE
has defined certain categories of actions that are normally
excluded from documentation in an EA or EIS. These CXs represent
the level of NEPA review and documentation under which most of

the research and development activities at PNL fall.

DOE's NEPA implementing regulations in general, and requirements
for the application of CXs in particular, are promulgated in I0
CFR 1021 (57 FR 15122, 24 April 1992). In addition, DOE Order
5440.IE (i0 November 1992) establishes DOE responsibilities and
procedures to implement NEPA. In Appendices A and B to Subpart D
of i0 CFR 1021, DOE has listed the classes of actions determined
to be categorically excluded from preparation of an EA or EIS.
The classes of actions in Appendix A are general administrative
actions, while the classes of actions in Appendix B are specific
agency actions (e.g., relating to facilities, research and
development, etc.). In order for a proposed action to be
evaluated and documented under a CX, the proposed action must be
a type of action listed in Appendix A or B, and must meet certain
eligibility criteria. These criteria include (but are not
limited to):

(i) the action would not individually or cumulatively have
a significant effect on the human environment;

(2) the action would not have extraordinary circumstances
(i.e., uncertain effects, unknown risks);
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(3) the action is not connected to other actions with
potentially significant impacts (40 CFR 1508.25(a)(i));

(4) the action is not precluded by 40 CFR 1506.1 or i0 CFR
1021.211 (i.e., pending decision in an EIS);

(5) the action does not threaten a violation of applicable
statutory, regulatory, or permit requirements for
environment, safety and health, including DOE Orders;

(6) the action does not require siting and construction or
major expansion of waste storage, disposal, recovery, or
treatment facilities;

(7) the action does not disturb hazardous substances,
pollutants, contaminants, or CERCLA-excluded petroleum or
natural gas products that pre-exist in the environment
causing uncontrolled or unpermitted releases;

(8) the action does not adversely impact environmentally
sensitive resources, such as historic properties, cultural
resources, threatened or endangeredspecies, floodplains
and wetlands.

Proposed actions that meet the above criteria fall under either
an Appendix A or B classification. Appendix A actions are
related to general administrative agency actions (e.g.,
contracting, technical advice and planning). Appendix B actions
are further delineated into one of seven classes: (i) CXs
applicable to facility operation; (2) CXs applicable to safety
and health; (3) CXs applicable to site characterization,
monitoring, and general research; (4) CXs applicable to Power
Marketing Administrations and to all of DOE with regard to power
resources; (5) CXs applicable to conservation, fossil, and
renewable energy activities; (6) CXs applicable to environmental
restoration and waste management activities; and (7) CXs
applicable to international activities. Within each of these
seven classes, specific types of CX actions are listed (e.g.,
Appendix B, class 3, CX B3.8, Outdoor ecological and
environmental research in a small area).

While the DOE NEPA implementing regulations clearly define CX
criteria, as well as list specific actions that are categorically
excludable, proposed actions at PNL must still meet further CX
eligibility criteria required by the DOE Richland Operations
Office (RL). Indeed, for proposed actions PNL may not simply
cite coverage under a CX listed in I0 CFR 1021 and consider the
NEPA analysis and documentation adequate.

Implementation of the CX Process at PNL

Implementation of NEPA is the responsibility of the DOE. This
responsibility cannot be delegated to contractors such as
Battelle, which operates PNL. All proposed actions at PNL must
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be reviewed in accordance with and under the direction of DOE-RL.

DOE-RL Order 5440.IA (3 February 1987) provides the guidance for
NEPA implementation at DOE-RL. This guidance includes directives
to Hanford contractors to develop review, documentation, and
implementation procedures to support DOE-RL's NEPA compliance
responsibilities. In accordance with this directive, Battelle
has established an internal NEPA compliance program that provides
procedures for review and documentation of proposed actions at
PNL, including those at the CX level.

Within PNL, project managers are responsible for initiating the
NEPA process, and for working with the NEPA representatives in
their departments to coordinate timely review and documentation.
Project managers initiate the NEPA review process by preparing
and submitting to the NEPA Compliance Staff (NCS) documents
describing the proposed activity. The documents typically
consist of: (i) a preliminary risk assessment checklist,
including general environmental, safety, and health questions;
(2) a detailed project description; and, if applicable, (3) a CX
eligibility criteria checklist specific to the particular CX(s)
being used for NEPA coverage.

The NCS uses the documents in the project file to initiate a
review that will address the most relevant environmental

compliance issues, as well as the specific CX eligibility
criteria. The NCS may determine which, if any, other disciplines
within the Environmental Compliance Section at PNL should review
the documentation if they have not already done so. In addition,
the NCS screens all proposed actions for possible adverse impacts
on cultural resources; as well as adverse impacts on species
protected under the Endangered Species Act, candidates for such
protection, or species listed as threatened, endangered,
candidate, sensitive, or monitored by the Washington State
government. When it is believed that there is the potential for
cultural and/or biological resources to be adversely impacted,
cultural and/or biological resource reviews are performed by the
Hanford Cultural Resources Laboratory (operated by Battelle) and
the PNL Terrestrial Ecology group, respectively. In accordance
with DOE-RL directives and PNL policy, the referenced reviews
must be completed and documented before a proposed action can be
considered for categorical exclusion.

As stated earlier in this section, for proposed actions PNL may
not simply cite coverage under a CX listed in i0 CFR 1021 and
consider the NEPA analysis and documentation adequate. Proposed
actions may be categorically excludable through one of three CX
determination mechanisms: (I) project-specific CX; (2) Site-wide
CX; and (3) programmatic CX. It is important to note that this
CX determination mechanism is specific to the DOE Richland
Operations Office, and not standard throughout the DOE complex.
Each DOE field organization has its own procedures and compliance
mechanisms. Depending on the type of CX determination being
used, NEPA concurrence (i.e._, approval to commence the proposed
action) is provided by eithe]z the PNL NCS or DOE-RL.
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Project-Specific CX Determination: This type of CX determination
is applicable only to the specific project(s) identified in the
CX determination package, and not to any future (currently
unknown) projects. In this case, a CX determination package will
be created for the specific CX. This package consists of: (i) a
two-page CX document identifying the proposed action, location of
action, description of proposed action, the CX to be applied
(e.g. B3.1, Site characterization and environmental monitoring),
and concurrence signatures of the DOE-RL NEPA Compliance Officer
and Manager; and (2) an Information Bulletin (IB) that provides
more detailed information relating to elements identified in the
CX document. The IB also includes additional eligibility
criteria derived from DOE-RL Order 5440.IA (e.g., limits on the
impacts to land, water, air, and general impacts), which are more
specific to the proposed action than those listed in i0 CFR 1021.
Project-specific CX determination packages are initiated by the
project manager, provided to the NCS for review, and then
submitted to DOE-RL for the concurrence signatures of the NEPA
Compliance Officer and Manager. Once the concurrence signatures
are provided, there is a two-week disconcurrence period at DOE-
Headquarters (DOE-HQ), after which the proposed action may
commence.

As indicated by the need for DOE-RL concurrence, the review cycle
for project-specific CX determination packages is several weeks
longer than that for Site-wide CX determinations. In addition,
as the name implies, project-specific CX determinations are
applicable only to the project(s) explicitly identified in the
CX/IB documents that comprise the project-specific CX
determination package. Groups of similar proposed actions (even
future currently unknown activities) may be categorically
excludable under a Site-wide CX determination.

Site-wide CX Determination: This type of CX determination
typically involves one of the specific agency actions listed in
Appendix B to Subpart D of 10 CFR 1021 (e.g., B3.1, Site
characterization and environmental monitoring). Based on
previous experience, DOE-RL may foresee that a significant number
of existing and anticipated routine proposed actions appear to
meet (or will appear to meet) the eligibility criteria for a
particular CX listed in Appendix B to Subpart D of I0 CFR 1021.
In this case, a Site-wide CX determination package may be created
for an envelope of activities fitting the specific CX. This type
of CX determination is also comprised of the CX and IB documents
referred to above, but is more general (in order to accommodate
future unknown proposed project[s]) than are the project-specific
CX/IB documents. Once this CX determination package is approved
by DOE-RL, there is a two-week disconcurrence period at DOE-HQ,
after which it is considered to be a Site-wide CX determination
for the specific CX and any additional criteria identified in the
document.

The intent of this type of CX determination is to expedite the CX
process, while still providing adequate evaluation and
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documentation of proposed actions. This expediency is manifested
through PNL's (or other Hanford contractor's) NEPA compliance
mechanism. For proposed actions that are candidates for coverage
by a DOE-approved Site-wide CX, the PNL NCS will evaluate
documentation submitted by the project manager against: (I) the
CX criteria listed in i0 CFR 1021; and (2) other eligibility
criteria listed in the CX determination package (e.g., from DOE-
RL Order 5440.IA). If all the criteria are met, the NCS provides
their concurrence signature and the proposed action may commence.
DOE-RL retains the right to audit Hanford contractors' NEPA
compliance programs to ensure adherence to Site-wide CX criteria.
If a Site-wide CX determination has not been made by DOE-RL for a
specific CX listed in Appendix B, all proposed actions appearing
to meet initial Appendix B CX requirements must be evaluated in a
project-specific or programmatic CX determination package.

Programmatic CX Determination: This least-established type of CX
determination is applicable to all projects (current and future)
initiated within the program identified in the CX determination
package. This type of determination is more encompassing than
project-specific CX determinations, but less encompassing than
Site-wide CX determinations. The programmatic CX/IB documents
are initiated by the project manager, provided to the NCS for
review, and then submitted to DOE-RL for the concurrence
signatures of the NEPA Compliance Officer and Manager. Once the
concurrence signatures are provided, and the DOE-HQ
disconcurrence period has elapsed, the proposed projects within
the program may commence. In addition, future projects may be
individually evaluated and documented for NEPA under the
programmatic CX determination through PNL's NEPA compliance
mechanism. Thus, the programmatic CX determination contains some
of the expediency value of Site-wide CX determinations by not
requiring DOE-RL concurrence for every proposed project. DOE-RL
may perform audits to ensure Hanford contractor compliance with
programmatic CX criteria.

Environmental Planning Value of PNL CX Process

In terms of its benefit as an environmental planning tool, the
PNL CX process (through the directives and guidance from the
DOE-RL) possesses several elements that add substantial value to
planning efforts. Perhaps the overriding theme, and the element
that fosters the realization of the other values, is the use of
the NCS as the filter and focal point through which all proposed
actions are routed. The signature of an NCS member must be
obtained before the contract or budget money for a proposed
action will be allocated. This mechanism helps to coordinate the
requisite environmental evaluations needed for a particular
project, thereby being thorough and efficient in assessing the
potential environmental impacts of a proposed action.

PNL's implementation of NEPA through the use of CXs requires much
more scrutiny than the criteria defined in DOE's NEPA
Implementing Procedures (i0 CFR 1021). In addition to the CX



eligibility criteria listed in I0 CFR 1021, DOE-RL and PNL
incorporate project-, program-, and Site-specific CX criteria
related to potential impacts on biological and cultural
resources. These criteria include compliance with the Endangered
Species Act, the National Historic Preservation Act, and
wetlands/floodplains regulations, as well as limits on the
impacts to terrestrial, atmospheric, and aquatic resources.
These criteria provide much value in that PNL is able to
thoroughly and expeditiously evaluate all potential impacts on
the biotic and abiotic environment.

At first glance one might think that all the criteria and
subsequent evaluations would unduly burden the CX process.
However, the PNL CX process described in this paper has proven to
be thorough, while also efficient. This proven process has
helped foster a productive working relationship between DOE-RL
and its research and development contractor, PNL. As a result,
the time frame needed to evaluate, document, and receive DOE-RL
approval for NEPA CX coverage on PNL-proposed actions has been
significantly reduced. This value has been made possible through
DOE's decentralized approach to NEPA compliance at its field
organizations. Decentralization allows the field organization to
tailor its NEPA compliance policies and procedures to the nuances
at a particular laboratory and region.

In general, it is the PNL CX process' thoroughness and efficiency
that makes it a valuable environmental planning tool. These CX
process attributes may help NEPA practitioners maintain
compliance with NEPA, while avoiding the financial and time-
consuming burdens of the EA and/or EIS process. The CX process
of the USFS is distinctly different than that described above,
yet provides some similar value as an environmental planning
tool.

The USFS and NEP_

The USFS is responsible for administering 191 million acres of
public lands that comprise the National Forest System. A highly
structured agency, the USFS has four primary levels of
organization: the Headquarters Office in Washington
D. C., nine Regional Offices, 155 National Forests, and
approximately 690 Ranger Districts. The leaders of each
organizational level, respectively, are the Chief of the USFS,
Regional Foresters, Forest Supervisors, and District Rangers
(Wilkinson and Anderson, 1987). As is the case with other
federal agencies, national forest activities funded by the USFS
or involving agency lands or facilities must be addressed for
compliance with NEPA requirements.

USFS-supported activities taking place on national forest lands
vary considerably -- wildlife habitat improvement, timber
management, recreation area development, mineral exploration, and
general research are but a few examples. For large-scale
proposed actions, NEPA procedures will likely dictate that the
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appropriate level of NEPA review and documentation is through the
mechanism of an EA or EIS. However, for routine administrative
or small-scale "on-the-ground" proposals, preliminary
environmental analyses may conclude that the proposal is
categorically excluded from further NEPA review.

The following sections contain an overview of the USFS NEPA
regulations pertaining to CXs, as well as some perspective on the
process(es) used by Ranger Districts to comply with these
regulations. We will also identify some of the benefits
associated with Districts' CX processes, including environmental
planning values.

USFS Cateu0ri_al Exclusion Policy Overview

As provided for in the CEQ regulations for implementing NEPA (40
CFR 1500-1508), the USFS has defined procedures for identifying
and documenting certain categories of actions that are normally
excluded from documentation in an environmental assessment (EA)
or environmental impact statement (EIS). The USFS NEPA Policy
and Procedures, including CX guidance, were most recently revised
on September 18, 1992 (57 FR 43180). The adoption of this final
policy was also manifested in revisions to Forest Service Manual
(FSM) Chapter 1950 (re: broad USFS management objectives,
policy, and responsibilities for meeting NEPA requirements) and,
more specifically, Forest Service Handbook (FSH) Chapter 1909.15
(re: specific procedural guidance for implementing NEPA). USFS
NEPA policy and procedures pertaining to CXs are summarized
below.

In order for any proposed USFS action to be designated a CX, it
must not present extraordinary circumstances related to the
proposal. Extraordinary circumstances are defined by the USFS as
conditions "identified during scoping as potentially having
effects which may significantly affect the environment" (FSH
1909.15, Section 30.5), and include (but are not limited to) the
following (Section 30.3): (1) steep slopes or highly erosive
soils; (2) threatened or endangered species or their critical
habitat; (3) flood plains, wetlands, or municipal watersheds; (4)
Congressionally designated areas, such as wilderness, wilderness
study areas, or National Recreation Areas; (5) inventoried
roadless areas; (6) Research Natural Areas; and (7) Native
American religious or cultural sites, archaeological sites, or
historic properties or areas. The presence of an extraordinary
circumstance may preclude the CX as an option in the USFS NEPA
review and documentation process.

In addition to the above CX criteria for extraordinary
circumstances, a proposed action must also correspond with one of
the listed Categories of Actions Excluded from Documentation (FSH
1909.15, Section 31). These categories of actions were derived
with relevance to common USFS activities that -- based on agency
experience -- should not individually or cumulatively have a
significant effect on the human environment. Categories of



actions are grouped according to similar undertakings and their
relative potential to create environmental impacts, and are
contained in three primary sections: (I) Categories Established
by the Secretary, which include routine agency activities such as
policy development, program funding, and educational programs
(Section 31.1a); (2) Categories Established by the Chief, which
include routine administrative and maintenance activities such as
road repair, land acquisition, and short-term special uses of
National Forest lands (Section 31.1b); and (3) Categories of
Actions for Which a Project or a Case File and Decision Memo are
Required, which include routine USFS actions such as timber
harvests of less than 250,000 board feet, wildlife habitat
improvement activities, and short-term geophysical investigations
(Section 31.2). This final category of action entails additional
documentation and public involvement requirements.

The policies and procedures established by the USFS for CX
process implementation provide consistent guidance, yet also
allow room for interpretation. With respect to the nature of
proposed USFS actions, such interpretations may become
institutionalized as subtly different CX'process mechanisms by
various organizational levels across the National Forest System.

Implementation of the CX P_ocess at Ranqer Districts

In order to gain a more detailed understanding of how the USFS CX
process is implemented, the authors interviewed several USFS
employees with NEPA compliance responsibilities. These employees
were stationed at Ranger Districts on the Nez Perce National
Forest, at the Ouachita National Forest Supervisor's Office, and
at the Region 1 Headquarters Office. Because USFS implementation
of CX process requirements may be interpreted differently from
area to area, and because USFS CXs are typically applied at the
same organizational level as decisions are made, we will focus

the following discussion on the USFS CX process a_ experienced by
Ranger Districts on the Nez Perce National Forest _.

After a proposal is conceived or planned within a particular
functional organization at the District level, steps must be
taken to ensure that the proposed action goes through appropriate
procedures to satisfy NEPA requirements. This is the
responsibility of the District NEPA Coordinator. Proposed
activities which are clearly innocuous, such as most of those CXs
established by the Secretary (FSH 1909.15, Section 31.1a),
require little time or documentation for NEPA purposes. However,
most other USFS categories of actions necessitate several
preliminary steps in the NEPA process to better define the
proposed action, including identification of related issues,
interested or affected groups or individuals, and any existing
documentation related to the proposal. The NEPA Coordinator will

2 Hence, this discussion is not necessarily representative
of CX processes throughout the entire National Forest System.



• a

also solicit any pertinent input and/or information on the
proposal from other District employees. At the completion of
this initial internal scoping process (approximately one to two
weeks), enough information is typically available to determine
whether it will be at least feasible to categorically exclude a
proposed action from further documentation in an EA or EIS.

External scoping activities (e.g., solicitation of public input
from persons on a District's mailing list) may also be conducted
during the USFS CX process. This is particularly true for
Categories of Actions for Which a Project or Case File and
Decision Memo Are Required (FSH 1909.15, Section 31.2), but could
also include certain high-visibility actions listed under
Categories Established by the Chief (Section 31.1b). These
scoping activities can play an important role in Districts' CX
processes by: (i) helping to determine the level of public
interest and/or scrutiny for a particular proposal; (2) allowing
stakeholders to contribute information to, or interact with,
District employees; and (3) helping to identify or further define
any extraordinary circumstances that may be related to a proposal
by contributing information not possessed by the District. In
some cases, the level of public interest and involvement in a
proposed activity may result in a District's decision to perform
a higher level of NEPA review than was otherwise required.

Before a CX determination can be made, the proposed action must
correspond with a listed CX and must be shown to present no
extraordinary circumstances (FSH 1909.15, Section 30.3). If it
is uncertain whether extraordinary circumstances will come into
play, the NEPA Coordinator may ask certain District experts to
perform a project-specific evaluation and/or field survey to
investigate potential impacts of a proposal on special forest
resources (e.g., endangered species, archaeological sites, etc.).
The findings of such an evaluation and/or survey may also require
concurrence from other agencies with special jurisdiction over a
particular type of resource (e.g., U. S. Fish and Wildlife
Service, National Marine Fisheries Service, State Historic
Preservation Office). A proposed action may still be
categorically excluded if an extraordinary circumstance is
present, so long as the proposed action would have no effect on
the extraordinary circumstance.

Once a proposed action has completed the aforementioned NEPA
review and analysis requirements as relevant to the scope of the
proposal, the responsible official (District Ranger) can make a
decision as to whether the action can be categorically excluded
from documentation within an EA or EIS. For categories of
actions requiring a project file and decision memo, the decision
memo is typically prepared by the NEPA Coordinator and approved
by the District Ranger. The suggested format for decision memos
(FSH 1909.15, Section 32.3) is as follows: (i) heading,
(2) decision rationale, (3) public involvement efforts,
(4) findings required by other laws, (5) implementation date,
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(6) administrative review or appeal opportunities, (7) contact
person information, and (8) responsible official signature.

If a particular proposal has a high degree of public visibility
or contentiousness, a draft CX decision memo may be distributed
for a 30-day public comment period before the decision is
finalized. Concomitant with the final decision that a CX is

applicable, interested and/or affected persons are notified of
the District's intent to proceed with the action. After a CX
determination has been made, the only categories of actions
subject to administrative appeal are those related to small-scale
timber sales as defined by Section 31.2 (4). Administrative
appeals filed on District decisions are usually resolved at USFS
Regional Offices, where designated officials (i.eo, Appeal
Reviewing and Deciding Officers) review and decide on each case
(58 FR 58904).

Benefits of the USFS CX Process

we must remember that the USFS CX process is but part of an
overall procedural strategy used by the USFS to review and
document proposed actions under NEPA. Review and documentation
requirements associated with EAs and EISs can be quite expensive
and time-consuming undertakings, so proposed actions that can
justifiably be excluded from further NEPA review are protected
from unnecessary costs and delays. While even the most highly
expedited USFS EAs may cost $50,000 and take six months from
scoping to reach a final decision (EISs are considerably more
complicated), the most problematic USFS CX process is typically a
much less expensive and briefer affair. Despite these apparent
cost and time benefits, the real value of the USFS CX process
appears to be its contribution toward environmental planning
decisions.

The USFS CX process can, in many cases, play a valuable role in
environmental planning considerations. The primary value of the
USFS CX process -- in terms of fostering environmental decision-
making -- is that proposed actions must be evaluated for the
presence of "extraordinary circumstances '_ as a first measure in
determining the extent of NEPA review and documentation that will
be necessary (i.e., CX, EA, or EIS). One mechanism by which
Ranger Districts accomplish this task is through seeking both
internal and external (i.e., public) input on appropriate
proposed actions. Although scoping can be a time-consuming
process, it may help to identify otherwise unknown issues and
concerns that could impact the environment and/or affect
decision-making.

Another method used by Ranger Districts to evaluate potential
extraordinary circumstances is the performance of resource-
specific analyses (e.g., biological evaluations, archaeological
surveys) that feed into initial determinations regarding NEPA
requirements. In turn, these analyses are reviewed by other
appropriate agencies with regulatory purview over specific



resources. This screening process enables the USFS to project
the scope and potential impacts of proposed activities, so that
resources can be protected and the degree of environmental
analysis subsequently devoted to proposals can be appropriately
weighted to their anticipated significance.

Comparison of DOE and USFS CX Prooesses

The DOE and USFS are both dissimilar and alike in their

approaches to implementing NEPA policies and procedures for
Categorical Exclusions. This is to be expected, for each of the
agencies has followed the same CEQ regulations for implementing
NEPA, while at the same time the agencies are structured
differently and have distinct missions. As respectively
represented by the Pacific Northwest Laboratory and Nez Perce
National Forest Ranger Districts, the following paragraphs
present a few very concise comparisons that can be made between
DOE and USFS CX processes.

S_milarities

Most of the similarities between the agencies' CX processes seem
to be related to procedure. For example, both agencies have
defined CX eligibility criteria and criteria for extraordinary
circumstances, as well as procedures for evaluating proposed
actions against the criteria. In addition, both agencies have
created separate groups of CXs based on types of actions, with
different types of documentation associated with each group.
Finally, despite different process content, the relative process
time for evaluating and documenting categorically excludable
actions is about the same.

Differences

The primary differences between the agencies' CX processes seem
to be related to both content and procedure. These differences
are delineated as follows:

(I) As dictated by the nature of each agency's business,
specific categorically excludable actions defined by the
USFS and the DOE are noticeably dissimilar;

(2) The USFS seeks input into the CX determination process
through internal and external scoping efforts. In
addition, certain types of USFS CX decisions may also be
contested via an administrative appeal. The DOE CX
process, however, has no equivalent mechanisms; and

(3) Decision-making authority for Ranger Districts' CX
determinations is at the same organizational level at
which the documentation is prepared. In contrast, PNL CX
determinations are prepared by contractors and submitted
to the DOE-RL Manager for concurrence.
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Despite these similarities and differences, the real measure of a
CX process should be its relevance to the spirit of NEPA and its
value as an environmental planning tool.

The CX as an Effective Environmental Planning Tool

As this paper has revealed, both the DOE and the USFS have
established _omewhat detailed procedures for determining whether
a proposed action can be categorically excluded from
environmental analysis within an EA or EIS. The CX processes of
both agencies contain elements that contribute useful information
to environmental planning decisions, but the authors contend that
these processes can be made more substantive and efficient
without decreasing their degree of functionality. Consequently,
based on the lessons learned from this study, we have developed
seve/.'al recommendations for improving the CX process as an
environmental planning tool. While most of the following
recommendations are intended to be generalizable to all federal
agencies, additional recommendations were formulated with
specific relevance to DOE and USFS policies and procedures.

General Recommendations

• Begin environmental planning efforts as early as possible
in order to accommodate the NEPA review and documentation
process in a timely fashion.

• Do not force a proposed action into an expedited CX path
based on initial impressions of potential impacts; take
the appropriate measures to ensure that CX criteria are
properly evaluated and documented. What initially appears
to be CX may turn out to be a completely different animal.

• Inasmuch as possible, avoid segmentation of related
actions when performing NEPA review and documentation so
that: (I) cumulative impacts are recognized and accounted
for, and (2) delays and duplication of effort are avoided•
In addition, attempt to identify agency plans that may
span across functional agency divisions. Several CXs are
not necessarily easier to prepare than one EA, nor are
they effective environmental planning tools if the actions
are related.

• Streamline the CX process by identifying elements that can
be concurrently performed. By using a parallel system to
review proposals and prepare CX documentation, you may be
able to: (i) reduce delays caused by in-series reviews,
and (2) avoid documents that get "lost" somewhere along
the review path.

• A formal system is needed for evaluating the potential
impacts of a proposed action against established CX
"eligibility criteria" and/or "extraordinary
circumstances." Such a system should establish "threshold
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level" impacts that trigger internal impact evaluations on
specific resources (e.g., archaeological sites, threatened
and/or endangered species, wetlands, etc_).

• As appropriate or allowable, pursue "programmatic"
agreements with regulatory agencies having purview over
management of/impacts to specific resources (e.g., State
Historic Preservation Office, U. S. Fish and Wildlife
Service, National Marine Fisheries Service, Environmental
Protection Agency). Such agreements may eliminate
unnecessary procedural requirements that play no value-
added role in environmental planning for some CX-type
activities (e.g., routine maintenance), reserving the
"real" requirements for potential "real" impacts.

• Decentralization at the lower end of an agency's
organizational chain can increase the environmental
planning value of the CX process. If an agency's NEPA
implementing regulations allow for a certain degree of
interpretation, decentralization may provide field
organizations with the flexibility needed to accommodate
variations and special circumstances from area to area.
This flexibility should be utilized in the CX process.

• For agencies which prepare numerous NEPA determinations,
we suggest that CX and EA activities be monitored so that:
(I) new CXs can be introduced into the regulations to
account for an accumulation of similar EA activities that

have resulted in Findings of No Significant Impact
(FONSI); and (2) similar CX activities which indeed have
environmental impacts may no longer be excluded from
documentation in an EA or EIS.

DOE-Specific Recommendations

• The DOE should strongly consider delegating CX concurrence
to contractors. In conjunction, the DOE should perform
regular audits of contractors as a check on application
and documentation of CXs. As a result, field-level NEPA
Compliance Officers could function in more of an
oversight-type capacity.

• There are several listed DOE CXs that appear to overlap in
terms of the specific actions they were intended to
address. These CXs should be consolidated. In addition,
the DOE should monitor for similar types of EA
determinations that have resulted in FONSIs and promulgate
new CXs as appropriate.

• The DOE might consider modifying the CX process to include
a higher degree of "openness" with the public. Such a
change need not encumber the CX process (e.g., a list of
CX activities could be mailed to stakeholders on a
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quarterly basis) and could pay dividends in the form of
increased public trust and agency credibility.

USFS-Specif_c Recommendations

• The USFS should consider adopting "programmatic" types of
CXs, as previously discussed in association with PNL's CX
implementation process• In doing so, it may be possible
for Districts to address a broader range of related (and
future) activities within the scope of one CX, while not
unnecessarily increasing the appropriate level of NEPA
review and documentation.

• Consolidate the three Categories of Actions lists (FSH
1909.15, Section 31) into two lists, so that "gray"
procedural areas (i.e., for actions listed in Section
31.1b) are made more clear•

• The USFS should contemplate changing NEPA documentation
requirements for the most "burdensome" types of CXs (i.e.,
timber sales of less than 250,000 board feet) to EAs. The
rationale is that extraordinary circumstances, as defined
in FSH 1909.15, Section 30.3, may not be avoidable for
these types of CXs. In addition, public involvement
requirements are not much more stringent at the EA level
than at the level conducted for a timber sale CX.
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